ORDINARY MEETING OF THE BLACKMORE, HOOK END

& WYATTS  GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

Held on Thursday, 20th December 2018 in the committee room of Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall.  
Commenced at 7.30pm.    
Members present:  Cllr McCarthy, Cllr Keeble, Cllr Watley, Cllr K Bennett, Cllr Mason, Cllr Lockhart, Cllr Dean, Cllr Cannon, Cllr Lennon.  Susan Clapham (Parish Clerk) and Rosemarie Nelson (Responsible Financial Officer - RFO) present. Also present: Mr Terry Smith, Herald Magazine Editor.
0840
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Cllr Thomas, Cllr Geary, Cllr T Bennett, Borough Cllr Aimi Middlehurst and County Cllr Lesley Wagland.
0841
AMENDMENTS TO MINUTES
Nil amendments. The November 2018 minutes were signed as a correct record by the Chairman. 
0842
DECLARATION OF INTEREST

Nil.
0843    OPEN FORUM 
No residents in attendance. No representations. 
0844
PROGRESS CHECK
To receive reports or updates on items or visits made since the previous ordinary Council meeting or Committee meetings.  Nothing to report.


0845
CORRESPONDENCE

The Clerk reported on the following items:

· The Clerk had received late filing of the Blackmore Primary School Grant application for £750 for the swimming pool fund. The Grant for 2018 had since closed and it was agreed that this would be used for the 2019 Grant application process. The Clerk will notify the school of this decision.
· The Clerk advised that as a result of the last BBPCA meeting on 28.11.18, Peter Davey of the EALC and NALC advised that NALC was currently lobbying Parliament to amend the LGA 1974 prohibiting Parish/Town Councils from contributing towards ecclesiastical services and costs and this was particularly relevant if the Cemetery was still an open one, not adopted by the local Council. It became apparent that this related to St Laurence Church, Blackmore for the trade waste and grass cutting services in the Cemetery. The Clerk has since contacted Joy Darby, CEO at EALC who had referred this to the NALC Solicitors for clarification. The Clerk will report back her findings.
· The Clerk circulated to Members the M25 junction works information for their consideration and asked if responses could be sent direct to the Consultation address.
0846
BOROUGH & COUNTY COUNCILLOR REPORTS


Borough Cllr R Keeble reported on the following:
· Cllr Keeble and the Clerk had received notification from a resident that the bollard before Megarry’s Tea Room along the small access road opposite the junction of Blacksmiths Alley had been hit by a vehicle. The base was damaged and the crumbled concrete was present and in need of repair. The Clerk had taken photos and forwarded these to Cllr Keeble and BBC. Pending a response.
· Cllr Keeble had reported a damaged drain cover on Ingatestone Road. This, along with repairs of others in the area, had been completed very promptly within the last 7-10 day period. 
· Cllr Keeble had reported the following damaged roads and pot holes: The road at the top of the Bull Public House garden, on the Green, the road by the Co-Op, Blackmore.
· Cllr Keeble had reported the dumped load of aggregate on Nine Ashes Road to BBC which required clearing.

REPORTS OF COMMITTEES

POLICY & RESOURCES COMMITTEE
0847
FINANCE 

ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT – The Clerk presented the following payment schedules and cheques requiring three Member signatures:

£


Addressee


Description

  5000.00

Unity Trust PC Account
 20343161 - Online bank payments

    509.36

T Smith


Herald Mag. & expenses

      47.90

NBB Recycled Furniture
ground fixings for 2 new benches

  1600.00

Kelhatch Press


inv.4002. Herald publication

     91.69

Affinity for Business

water – W. Hobbs playing field

   349.75

     “        “         “      

water – Spriggs Lane Allotment

  

     18.72

     “        “         “

water – war memorial

   222.00

Town & Country Landscapes
inv. 222 

     72.60

RCCE



annual membership renewal

Direct bank transfer payments via Unity Trust:

S Clapham (wages) - £-
Mrs R Nelson - £-

HMR&C– £-
Essex Pension Fund - £-

MDL - £1050.00
      
 It was RESOLVED that:

(i) The statutory basis for this item be noted as the Accounts and Audit (England) Regulations 2015;

(ii) The List of Payments is approved as presented in the schedule.


Receipts: Cheque - £600.00 from Mr Ray Simpson – Reimbursement for the ‘Ovel’ family Memorial seat to be placed next to the Pond, Blackmore. 
0848    FINANCIAL REPORTS:  Financial Reports to 30th November 2018
In accordance with the reports distributed prior to the meeting.  Mrs Nelson reported the following:

· As the donation for payment of the Remembrance Service wreath and small crosses had remained at £50 for several years, it was agreed that the P&R Committee would decide an increase at its budget meeting in January.
· CIF fund awarded – Play area projects – zip wire and kick wall for Walter Hobbs & Ted Marriage

· The Clerk reported ECC had contacted her to confirm the PC had been awarded the £10,000 applied for towards the above projects. The Clerk had completed the acceptance forms and processed an invoice for payment prior to commencement of the project.

It was RESOLVED that:

(i) the statutory basis for this item be noted as the Accounts and Audit (England) Regulations 2015; and,

The November 2018 Financial Report be noted with no other action necessary.

FINANCIAL POWERS:
0849
Risk Assessment Document review

Mrs Nelson had previously circulated the above document for consideration. Approval and adoption was proposed by Cllr Bennett and unanimously agreed. Cllr McCarthy duly signed the adopted document.

Dog and Waste bin emptying sevices.


The Clerk advised that she was in receipt of payment reminders from BBC although no satisfactory response had been received from Mr Phil Ruck, CEO, BBC. It seemed there was now an impasse. The Clerk had also received an email from Dean Carroll in the Depot Services Department. He advised that he had been instructed that the PC dog and waste bin services would cease from January 2019 unless full and final settlement of the invoices was received by BBC. This was discussed in detail by Members present.

Action
1. It was agreed that whilst this matter was being investigated by the PC, Mrs Nelson would settle all outstanding invoices by BAC’s payments immediately to avoid any disruption to the  services, as proposed by Cllr Cannon and unanimously agreed. 
2. It was proposed by Cllr Bennett and unanimously agreed that the Clerk would submit an FOI request to BBC requesting further information and the date the resolution was passed by BBC to change the terms of the ‘Reimbursement’ Grant (later referred to by BBC as the ‘Discretionary’ Grant), and the basis on which this service agreement changed between the parties. It was hoped that BBC would agree to meet to discuss this to resolve the issues.
3. Cllr McCarthy agreed that he would investigate historic records to see if he could find any further information than had already been sought at the Essex Records Office Archives by himself and the Clerk previously. 
Annual Policy & Resources (P&R) Meeting – To be set for budget and precept setting purposes.

Date agreed: Thursday 10th January 2019 at 11.00am – Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall.

Devolution (ECC Pilot Scheme)

The Clerk and Cllr McCarthy gathering further information. 
0850
MAGAZINE COMMITTEE

Next edition - Terry Smith advised that the magazine is currently being printed and will be ready for distribution shortly.

PLANNING COMMITTEE

0851
 PLANS

The following planning meetings were held since the last ordinary council meeting.  All in accordance with the planning reports made by the committee which were approved and accepted. Cllr Lockhart summarised his reports as follows:

“At the Planning Committee meeting held on 18th December, the Committee considered 4 applications and offered no objection to each of them. They were:

· The Wayside, Hook End Lane (18/01881/FUL) – demolition of existing bungalow and construction of a new 2 storey dwelling. This was a revised design to replace the former application which was withdrawn.

· Adelaide Cottage, Wyatts Green Road (18/01889/FUL) – various extra features following on from an earlier Lawful Development Certificate granted by BBC in June this year.

· 51 Hook End Road (18/01894/FUL) – rear extensions which improved the overall design of the existing

· The Barn at Belladale, Mountnessing Road (18/01924) – replace timber windows and re-site door in a listed building

Bill Ratcliff and Tina Harrington (representing the Blackmore Village Heritage Association) attended the meeting and a discussion was held on the LDP. Brief minutes were taken and distributed to the members after the meeting. Copies will be held at the Parish Office should anyone wish to see them.
After the meeting, Cllr Lockhart sent out a spreadsheet to the members showing the results of all the planning applications looked at during 2018. For the benefit of other members of the Parish Council, since May 2016, when Cllr Lockhart took over as Chairman of the planning committee, it had considered 135 applications of which we only objected to 14 but BBC objected to 21. To Cllr Lockhart’s knowledge, 5 appeals were made of which 2 were successful, with one still pending”.

The next meeting of the planning committee has been arranged for 15th January 2019 at Blackmore Village Hall commencing at 5pm

0852
OUTSTANDING ENFORCEMENT ISSUES  - As noted on the planning reports submitted to BBC.
0853
BBC’s Local Development Plan (LDP) - The following was discussed and updates given:
· Date pending from BBC for commencement of the Regulation 19 Consultation.

· Cllr Keeble has given the following dates to Phil Drane, BBC Planner, for an open Public meeting/ Q&A session at Blackmore Village Hall – confirmation pending.

31 January – 8pm,   1 February – 8pm,   8 February – 8pm,    14 February – 8pm

· The Blackmore Village Heritage Association (BVHA) had also requested a meeting with Phil Drane on 7th January but Council Members felt it would be better to hold just one meeting to avoid duplication.

· The BVHA extended an invitation for Cllr’s McCarthy and Keeble (representing the PC) to attend their meeting which they still intended to hold on 7th January with its own members. The BVHA committee advised Cllr MCarthy that of the surveys it dropped through doors in Blackmore, 83% of the response received back opposed the development as outlined in the draft LDP.
· It was proposed by Cllr’s T Bennett and McCarthy and unanimously approved that it would be beneficial to draft a ‘Protocol Document’ outlining the working relationship between the PC and BVHA. It was agreed that the parties, whilst both independent bodies with its own set of governing policies, would work towards the same common goal of achieving the best outcome for the Village where the Local Development was concerned. This should also help to avoid duplication of Consultation submissions to the Planning Inspectorate which the Planning Lawyers advised would be best avoided. Action: It was agreed that as Cllr T Bennett had previous experience, he would draft a Protocol document for PC approval. 
· Michael Harman of Holmes and Hills Solicitors had advised that the PC consultation response could not be submitted to BBC prior to the commencement date. Once this has been confirmed, the PC will contact Michael and ask to assist with its submission document. Cllr McCarthy had already been working on a draft document in preparation. 

POS - (PARKS & OPEN SPACES) COMMITTEE

There was a meeting of the Committee on 10th December and copies of the minutes were distributed by the Clerk prior to the meeting.  

· The Council received and accepted the Committee meeting minutes and the following discussions took place relating to items:
0854
Parish Tree Survey 
Two professional surveys undertaken and two quotes received, and discussed:
· Consideration to remove all three conifers at the entrance of the Walter Hobbs field. The large tree nearest to adjacent garage/lockup building was considered to be the most in need of pruning or removing but the two smaller trees alongside it might become more precarious if just the larger tree was removed. The other two had also been dwarfed and weakened by the larger one and they would appear unsightly if they remained.
Action: Clerk to organise a third quotation.

0855 
New seating – The Green, Blackmore and outside Mill Lane Play area

Both seats have been received from NBB Recycled Furniture. Total Landscapes has collected both and will install when he returns from his Christmas holiday as discussed. Mr Ray Simpson has reimbursed the PC £600 for the ‘Ovel’ commemorative seat for the Green.
0856
Overgrown Public Footpath No. PROW271-19 to be reinstated by ECC

The Clerk has now reported this to ECC: To restore the right of way of the above Public Footpath. It is from the waymarked entrance between Blackmore Mill House and the National Grid electricity sub-station, along its length beside the children’s enclosed play area, until it enters the clearing at the north-west corner of the site. There have been previous complaints that the stile at the entrance is in poor condition and unscalable by persons under 5’ 8”. The footpath remains unpassable due to extensive overgrowth of bramble and fallen branches until remedial action. A wheelchair user and parent has asked that the stile be removed altogether, or if necessary replaced by a disable-friendly gate, as the only feasible means of access for him to supervise his young children at play at the site. Pending response/action.
0857
Christmas Lights 

Cllr Mason reported that the lights had experienced slight problems. They appeared to turn off after a period of time and it was questioned if these were on a timer. Being investigated by J G Electrics. Cllr Mason advised that in his opinion the lights may incur an ongoing annual cost to check them and ensure they are working correctly each year – he estimated this might be approximately £1,000 and suggested this being set aside in the budget whilst it was monitored for a more accurate budget. 
0858
Finger Posts

Cllr Lockhart reported that the damaged finger post at Hay Green Lane had now been reinstated and the repair to the Soap House footpath was underway.
0859
Plant watering volunteers

The Clerk advised she had purchased 10 x Garden Centre vouchers valued at £25 each for the plant watering volunteers.  Action: Cllr Mason will distribute and provide the Clerk with an updated list.
0860   CLERK’S REPORT 
Nothing new to report.
0861
 COMMITTEE MEETING

Parks & Open Spaces 
  7.1.19
6.00pm
Tipps X Remembrance Hall

Planning
  15.1.19
5.00pm
Blackmore Village Hall

Parish Council
 17.1.19
7.30 pm
Tipps X Remembrance Hall 

BBPCA meeting
23.1.19
7.00pm
TBC


INFORMATION EXCHANGE / NEXT AGENDA ITEMS – (for discussion only)   

0862
  Mrs Nelson tendered her apologies at the next PC meeting in January 2019.
0863
Cllr Mason advised that a resident had complained to him that the uneven and broken kerb stones down Plovers Mead had resulted in a broken car tyre. The PC continually asks ECC to re-visit this problem. 
0864
It was proposed that a PC projector and portable screen or a drop down screen in the Tipps Cross Committee Room would be beneficial for Parish Council meetings. Action: The Clerk will obtain quotations. It was acknowledged that a fixed drop down screen would need to be discussed with the Tipps Cross Hall Committee if this was the preferred option. This would be undertaken once pricing options obtained.

0865
Cllr Watley advised that the Blackmore School educational pod was vandalised resulting in approximately £1,000 worth of damage. Next year there will be no additional out of hours parking on the school premises to avoid this problem.
0866
Cllr Cannon advised that the Blackmore Cricket Team had resigned form using the Walter Hobbs field. The Village Hall committee had already contacted two other teams to enquire if they needed premises. All options were currently being considered for a replacement by the Village Hall Committee.

0867
Cllr Keeble advised that more sellers were needed at the Blackmore Farmers Markets. A new lady would be taking over the flower stall and it was hoped that there would be more uptake in the future to keep this thriving. He suggested the Allotment holders getting together to hold a stall selling produce and monies raised could go back to the Allotment Association. 

0868
Cllr Keeble reported that the Village Hall committee had noticed a spike in drug dealing activity within the village hall car park area. He will write to Essex Police reporting this. He will give a copy to the Clerk. Action: The Clerk will also back this up in writing to Essex Police.

0869
As previously discussed, the quote for the damaged net store door had been received for £425. This was considered to be reasonable. It was proposed by Cllr Mason and unanimously agreed that Cllr Keeble could proceed with this repair.
0870
Mrs Nelson had been contacted by Barnards Farm Vintage Cars Association. They sought permission to park their cars on the village Green when they visited Megarry’s Tea Rooms on New Years Day for approximately one hour. This was agreed assuming the weather was suitable and the ground was not water logged. Mrs Nelson to inform Barnards Farm of this. As an alternative she would also enquire with the Methodist Church if their hard landscaped car park could be used as a suitable alternative if it was raining.
END:
There being no further business, the Meeting was closed by the Chairman at 9.15 pm

Refreshments and mince pies were served 
Signed (Chairman):___________________________________   Date: __________________________ 
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